Pet Welfare Alliance

www.petwelfarealliance.org

petwelfarealliance@gmail.com

___________________________________________________________

Enter Date here
Enter Named Person here

Enter Address and Post/Zip Code here

Note: You will need to contact your local authority for the name and address of the person overseeing local boarding kennels. Ensure you delete these notes before printing!

Dear Enter Named Person here
We are writing to you as a regulator of local boarding kennels to ensure you are aware of the latest science regarding booster vaccination for dogs and cats.

The Pet Welfare Alliance is an alliance of pet owners and veterinarians, formed as a watchdog for the pet products industry.  Pet vaccination is one of the foremost areas in need of change, and we believe that current developments would enable you to update your vaccine requirements in relation to local boarding kennels and home boarding establishments. 

Veterinary vaccine guidelines groups around the world have introduced reduced vaccination schedules in response to increasing questions about vaccine safety and frequency. The Pet Welfare Alliance supports these guidelines and welcomes a reduction in the number of vaccine antigens given to companion animals. 

A common stumbling block for informed pet owners is that local boarding kennels and home boarding establishments are often forced to demand proof of annual vaccination.  We understand that this requirement is often based upon guidelines from veterinary bodies and environmental health officers, but these guidelines are now outdated.     

Long duration of immunity

Leading edge veterinary associations (American Veterinary Medical Association, World Small Animal Veterinary Association, American Animal Hospital Association, American Association of Feline Practitioners, American Holistic Veterinary Medical Association and the Australian Veterinary Association) and many top veterinary schools, divide vaccines into “core” vaccines (which they say all pets should receive) and “noncore” (which should be given only when a specific risk exists).  

The current known science is that dogs and cats, once immune to the core viral diseases, remain immune for years, and possibly for life.  Therefore annual vaccination is not necessary for the core diseases.  

The core diseases for dogs are parvovirus, distemper and adenovirus (CPV, CDV and CAV2).

The core diseases for cats are Panleukopenia, Feline Herpes Virus, and Feline Calcivirus (FPV, FHV and FCV).  

Please see specific guideline documents at the following links:

Canine Vaccine Guidelines from the American Animal Hospital Association: https://www.aaha.org/public_documents/professional/guidelines/caninevaccineguidelines.pdf
Feline vaccination guidelines from the American Association of Feline Practitioners: 

http://jfm.sagepub.com/content/15/9/785.full.pdf+html
World Small Animal Veterinary Association Vaccine Guidelines:

http://www.wsava.org/sites/default/files/WSAVA%20Vaccination%20Guidelines%202015%20Full%20Version.pdf
Non-Core Vaccines

Leading veterinary bodies class non-core vaccines as optional, and advise that they should only be administered if there is a known disease risk in the area.  For example, leptospirosis vaccine for dogs is non-core/optional.  It is not a very effective vaccine, but it is the vaccine most associated with severe adverse reactions.  Please see this article by Dr Patricia Jordan http://www.petwelfarealliance.org/uploads/3/0/3/6/3036695/lepto_-_patricia_jordan_3_41_in_pdf.pdf 
Another non-core vaccine – for kennel cough - can pose problems for kennels as it is known to shed for weeks post-vaccination, which can give rise to outbreaks in the kennel environment.  For example, the Nobivac KC vaccine datasheet states: “Particularly in very young susceptible puppies, mild discharges from the eyes and nose can occur from the day after vaccination, sometimes accompanied by sneezing and coughing. Signs are generally transient, but in occasional cases may persist for up to four weeks.” and “Immunocompromised individuals should avoid any contact with the vaccine and vaccinated dogs for up to six weeks after vaccination.”  See http://www.noahcompendium.co.uk/?id=-455455
Why we should not over-vaccinate pets

At one time, it was thought that annual pet vaccination was a fairly harmless procedure.  However, mounting research shows that this is not the case.  Over-vaccination is associated with allergic and immune-mediated diseases, neurological disease, and with cancer and leukaemia.  Please see http://www.petwelfarealliance.org/vaccine-research.html for scientific references to vaccine adverse effects in dogs and cats.  

As a result, top veterinary organisations recommend that we vaccinate against the core diseases no more frequently than three yearly.  
Dr Ronald Schultz, a world-renowned expert and member of the WSAVA vaccine guidelines group, lists the following potential effects of pet over-vaccination, some of which are life-threatening:

Common Reactions:

· Lethargy 

· Hair Loss, hair color change at injection site 

· Fever 

· Soreness, stiffness 

· Refusal to eat 

· Conjunctivitis 

· Sneezing 

· Oral ulcers

Moderate Reactions:

· Immunosuppression 

· Behavioral changes 

· Vitiligo (skin reactions)

· Weight loss (Cachexia) 

· Reduced milk production 

· Lameness 

· Granulomas/Abscesses 

· Hives 

· Facial Edema (swelling)

· Atopy (hereditary allergies)

· Respiratory disease 

· Allergic Uveitis (Blue Eye)

Severe Reactions triggered by Vaccines:

· Vaccine injection site sarcomas (in dogs and ferrets as well as cats)

· Anaphylaxis 

· Arthritis, polyarthritis 

· HOD hypertrophy osteodystrophy 

· Autoimmune Hemolytic Anemia 

· Immune Mediated Thrombocytopenia (IMTP) 

· Hemolytic disease of the newborn (Neonatal Isoerythrolysis) 

· Thyroiditis 

· Glomerulonephritis 

· Disease or enhanced disease which the vaccine was designed to prevent 

· Myocarditis 

· Post vaccinal Encephalitis (brain damage) or polyneuritis 

· Seizures 

· Abortion, congenital anomalies, embryonic/fetal death, failure to conceive

The Titer Test Option

Dr Ronald Schultz has performed duration of immunity (DOI) tests since the 1970s.  From this, he is able to conclude:

“Only one dose of the modified-live canine ‘core’ vaccine (against CDV, CAV-2 and CPV-2) or modified-live feline ‘core’ vaccine (against FPV, FCV and FHV), when administered at 16 weeks or older, will provide long lasting (many years to a lifetime) immunity in a very high percentage of animals ([Schultz, 1998], [Schultz, 2000] and [Schultz, 2006]).”

He further states:  

“Core vaccines should not be given any more frequently than every three years after the 12 month booster injection following the puppy/kitten series, because the duration of immunity (DOI) is many years and may be up to the lifetime of the pet. In order to ensure the existence of duration of immunity, titer testing may be used.”   (Ronald D Schultz, Ph.D., Professor and Chairman, Department of Pathobiological Sciences, School of Veterinary Medicine, University of Wisconsin; Member of WSAVA and AAHA vaccine guideline groups) 

You will see from the vaccine guidelines links given above that circulating antibody provides a strong correlation of protection:

“For CDV, CPV, CAV and FPV, the presence of serum antibody - able to neutralize infectious virus and prevent infection and disease - provides an extremely strong correlate of protection.  This correlation is so strong that it is possible to state that the presence of serum antibody to one of those viruses equates definitively with protective immunity.”   (Professor Michael J Day, School of Veterinary Sciences, University of Bristol, and member of the WSAVA Vaccine Guidelines Group)

The AAFP states in its guideline document:  
“Detection of serum antibodies against FPV, FCV, and FHV-1 by validated assays appears to predict resistance to disease in most cats.” 

Instead of offering triennial core revaccination, leading-edge veterinary practices are now offering the alternative of triennial serological (antibody) testing.  At one time this was a fairly difficult procedure, with blood samples being sent to a lab and involving a relatively lengthy time delay.  However, modern in-practice testing kits are now available to veterinarians, and we are writing to veterinary practices to alert them to this development.  

You might like to look at http://www.petwelfarealliance.org/uploads/3/0/3/6/3036695/what_we_need_to_know_about_vaccination_and_titre_testing_prof_michael_j._day.pdf , ‘What We Need To Know About Vaccines and Titer Testing’ from Professor Michael J Day of Bristol University, and,  ‘Considerations for the Titer Testing of Core Canine Vaccines’ from Professor Ronald D Schultz.  (Both are members of the WSAVA vaccine guidelines group.)

In June 2016 the CIEH (Chartered Institute for Environmental Health) issued their new Model Licence Conditions for Kennels. See: http://www.cieh.org/WorkArea/DownloadAsset.aspx?id=59652
These new MLCs include titer testing as an alternative to vaccination for the core diseases. The MLCs were agreed by a working group that includes the UK veterinary bodies BVA and BSAVA, as well as animal charities Dogs Trust, RSPCA, and the Kennel Club, in addition to industry bodies and council representatives.

It is beyond any doubt that titer testing is a valid, safe and effective method to ensure immunity is present, and without the need to risk unnecessary vaccination.

The MLCs also state where vaccination is administered it should be current. The WSAVA state current for the core diseases as ‘no more often than every three years’ and that they wish to reduce unnecessary vaccination. 

Vaccines licensed for three years against the core diseases are readily available and are in common use. 

The CIEH state in their new MLCs that they are in accordance with the Animal Welfare Act – so for any authority to insist on the use of mandatory annual vaccination against the core diseases is not only out of date, it is putting animals at risk of harm with no potential benefit, and therefore against the Animal Welfare Act.
We hope very much that this information is helpful to you.  By accepting proof of vaccination (but not annual vaccination), or titer test results, your local authority will move to the leading edge of companion animal welfare.

Thank you for reading this letter, and please do not hesitate to contact us if you require any further information or wish to talk further.

With kind regards.

Yours sincerely
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Catherine O’Driscoll

Pet Welfare Alliance

